M. R. Hyker's Latest Adventure
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01-01-07: Old Rag Mountain – We were originally supposed to do our 3rd Annual New Year’s Day hike elsewhere in the park but a recent ice storm and shorter days caused us to select another venue. It’s been about 8 years since I’ve hiked Old Rag and wanted to revisit it. I was joined by Ineke, 16 Penny, Cognac Jack, Tree Beard, Beth, Hollywood (Nina’s trail name) and Todd. The weather forecast was holding true. We started the hike at 10:30 and the rain had ceased. Unfortunately we were surrounded by a pervasive fog. It looked as if we were going to go through a lot of hard bouldering with no views as a reward. Undaunted we proceeded up the Ridge Trail. At about 2200 feet, as if by design, we rose up above the fog and found ourselves basking in a bright sunshine with only a few scattered clouds overhead. To the east the valleys seemed full of dry ice with the numerous peaks jutting up out of it. To the west one could only see the glistening fog laying like a blanket over the rest of the park and the Shenandoah Valley. The only land form visible as we approached the top was Hawksbill Peak to the southwest.

Coincidentally, shortly after this we started the rock scramble. It was decided that we would stay together as a group through this portion. Once we reached the summit we could disperse with the faster hikers preceding the rest back to the cars. The plan worked. There was a couple of places where we had to hand off our packs and a couple more where we had to pull/push each other through the crevices. Once beyond the hardest portion of the hike we took a nice lunch on an exposed rock with a 360 degree view. Unfortunately a chilling breeze was blowing across it, prompting us to gather our gear and to get moving once again. 
We had one more tight spot to negotiate before reaching the summit but it was nothing compared to what we had already accomplished. After we visited the summit we proceeded down the Saddle Trail. As planned, those who wanted to hike faster quickened their pace and the rest followed. It felt unbelievable that it was so sunny “on the top” as we descended down through the dense fog in Weakley Hollow. The fire road and lack of visibility caused all of us to quicken our pace. I was the last to arrive back at the trailhead but was only about 15 minutes behind the fast group. It was a very challenging but rewarding day.
